

HIGHER SCHOOL CERTIFICATE EXAMINATION

2000

HEBREW—CLASSICAL (TANAKH)

2 UNIT GENERAL

(100 Marks)

Time allowed—Two hours and a half (Plus 5 minutes reading time)

DIRECTIONS TO CANDIDATES

- Attempt ALL questions.
- Answer EITHER in English OR in Modern Hebrew, unless indicated otherwise.
- Answer each Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.
- Your attention is drawn to the fact that the Divine Name is spelt in full in Biblical texts contained in this examination paper. If this is a matter of conscience for you, you should not discard the paper.

SECTION I—SEEN HEBREW TEXT

(45 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

QUESTION 1 (11 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

Ruth 1: 7-17

- ז וַמִּצִא מִן־הַמָּקוֹם אֲשֶׁר הְיְתָה־שָּׁמָה וּשְׁמֵּי כַלּהֶיהָ עִמָּה וַמֵּלַכְנָה בַהַּרֵךְ לָשִׁוּב אֵל־אֵרֵץ יִהוּדָה:
- - יִתֵּן יְהנָה' לָּבֶּׁם וּמְצֵאן מְנוּחָה אִשֶּׁה בֵּית אִישֶׁה וַתִּשַּׁק לָהֶׁן וַתִּשֵּׁאנָה קוֹלֶן וַתִּבִּבִּינָה:
 - יו וּתֹאַמַרְנָה־לֶּה כִּי־אָתֶּך נָשִׁוּב לְעַמֵּך:
 - 11 וַתְּאמֶר נָעֲמִי וְשִׁרְנָה בְנֹתֵׁי לָמָה תֵלַכְנָה עִמִּי הַעְּוֹד־לִי בָנִים בְּמֵעֵי וְהָיִוּ לָכֶם לַאֲנָשִׁים:
- 12 שְּׁבְנָה בְנֹתִי' לֵּכְן בִּי זָקְנְתִּי מִהְיָוֹת לְאֵישׁ בִּי אָמַלְרִתִּי' נֶשׁ־לְי תִקְּנֶה נַּם הָיֵיִתִי הַלַּיִּלָה' לְאִּישׁ וְנֵם יָלַדְתִּי בָנִים:
 - 13 הַלָהֵן וּ מְשַׂבּּרְנָה עַד אֲשֶׁר יִגְדְּלוּ הֲלָהֵן הֵעָגֹנָה לְבִלְתֵּי הַיִּוֹת לְאֵישׁ אַל בִּנֹתִי כִּי־מַר־לִי מִאֹר מָבֶּׁם כִּי־יָצְאָה בִי יַד־יִהוָה:
- ים בּקָן וַתִּבְבֶּינָה עֻוֹד וַתִּשְׁלֵן עַרְפָּה' לַחֲמוֹלְה וְרִוּת דְּבְקָה בִּה:
- 15 וַמֹּאמֵר הַנָּה 'שֶׁבָה יִבִמְתֵּדְ אֵל־עַמָּה וָאֵל־אֵלֹהֵיהָ שָׁוּבִי אַחַבֵי יִבְמָתֵּדְ:
 - הַלְּמֶתְר רוּת' אַל־תִּפְנְּעִי־בִּי לְעָזְבֵךְ לְשִׁוּב מֵאַחֲרֶיִךְ ּכִּי אֶל־ אֲשֶׂר תֵּלְכִי אֵלֵדְ וּבַאֲשֶׁר תָּלִינִי אָלִין עַמֵּךְ עַמִּי וֵאלֹחַיִּךְ אֵלֹהַי:
 - 17 בַּאֲשֶׁר תָּמוּתִי אָמוּת וְשֶׁם אֶקָבֵר כֹּה יֵעֲשֶׂה יְהנֶה לִי וְכַּה יֹסִיף כִּי הַמַּנֵת יַפִּרָיד בֵּינִי וּבֵינֵך:

QUESTION 1 (Continued) Marks How many women were mentioned in verse 7 and from where did they depart? 1 (a) Why did they choose to leave and what was their destination? 1 (b) What is the significance of the words בַּבְנָה שַּׁבְנָה in verse 8 in relation to the 1 (c) departure of the women? Give TWO arguments that Naomi gave in an attempt to convince her daughters-2 (d) in-law not to accompany her. בּה בְּהְה וְרִוּת בְּבְקָה בָּה How does this sentence illuminate the decision made by both daughters-in-law? 1 (e) Translate the following words יִבְמַהֶּר, הַּלִינִי , הַלִּינִי . 2 (f) Why are female converts to Judaism often given the Hebrew name Ruth? 1 (g) (h) Some of the proper names in the Book of Ruth seem to be appropriate for the 2 characters. List FOUR names and explain why they are appropriate in the context.

QUESTION 2 (9 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

Ruth 2: 1-14

- יוּלְנָעָבִי מידַע לְאִישָּׁה אָישׁ גִּבְּוֹר חַׁיִל מִמִּשְׁפַּחַת אֱלִיכֵּלֶךְ וּשְׁמִוֹ בְּעַז:
 - 2 וַתֹּאמֶר הַמּוֹאֲבִיָּה אֱל־נְעֲמִׁי אֵלְכָה־נָּא הַשָּׂדֶה וַאֲלַכְקְּתָה בַשְּׁבָּלִים אַחֵּר אֵשֵׁר אֵמִצְא־חֶן בִּעִינֵיו וַתִּאמֵר לָה לִכִי בִתִּי:
 - זַּמֶּלֶךְ זַמְּלַמֵּט בַּשָּׂלֶה אַחֲבֶי הַמְּצְרֵים וַיַּמֶּר מִקְלֶהְ חֶלְּמַת הַשְּׁלֵה וַהַּלֶּבְים וַיַּמֶּר מִקְלֶהְ חֶלְמַת הַשְּׁלֵה וַיִּמֶּר מִמְשְׁבַּחַת אֱלִימֶלֶךְ:
 - יְהְנֵּה־בַּעַז בָּא מִבֵּית לֶּחֶם וַיִּאֹמֶר לַקּוֹצְרִים יְהְוָה עִפְּכֶם וַיְּאֹמְרוּ לְּוֹ יְבָרֶכְךְּ יְהוָה:
 - יה בּנְעָרָה הַוֹּאָרָה בּנִאָר בּל־הַקּוֹצְרָים לְמָי הַנַּעֲרָה הַוֹּאת: 5
 - הְנַעַר הַנָּעַר הַנָּאָב עַל־הַקּוֹצְרִים וַיֹּאַמֻר נַעֲרָה מְוֹאֲבִיָּה` הִיא הַשֵּׁבָה עִם־נַעָמֵי מִשְּׁדֵה מוֹאֵב:
- מָאָז הַבּּקֶר' וְעַד־עַּׁתַּה זָה שָׁבְתַּה הַבֵּיִת מְעֵט: נִתְּאמֶר אֲלַקְקְּטָה־נָא' וְאָסַפְּתִּי בְּעֲמָרִים אַחֲרֵי הַקּוֹאְרֵים וַתְּבְוֹא וַתִּעְמֹוֹד
 - ניאֹמֶר בּעַז אֶל־רוּת חֲלְוֹא שָׁמַעַהְ בּתִּי אַל־חֵלְכִי לִלְלְמ׳
 נִיאֹמֶר בּעַז אֶל־רוּת חֲלְוֹא שָׁמַעַהְ בִּתִּי אַל־חֵלְכִי לִלְלְמ׳
- עינוד בּשָּׁבֶה אֲשֶׁר־יִקְצֹרוּן וְהָלַכְהְ אַחֲביה וְשְׁתִּית מֵאֲשֶׁר יִשְׁאֲבוּן הַנְּעָרִים:
- וּ נַתִּפּׂל עַל־פָּנֶּיהָ וַתִּשְׁתַּחוּ אֶרְצָה וַתִּאמֶר אֵלָיו מַדּוּע מָצְאתִי חֵן בְּעֵינֶיךּ (לְהַכִּירֵנִי וִאָּנֹכֵי נָכִריַה:
 - יַנ נַיַּעַן בּּעַז' נַיָּאמֶר לָּה הָגֵּּר הָצַּר לִי כְּל אֲשֶׁר־עָשִׁית' אֶת־חֲמוֹתֵׁךְ אַחֲרִי מִוֹת אִישֵׁךְ נַמְעַזְבִּי אָבִיךְ וְאִמֵּדְ וְאֶנֶר' מְוֹלַדְתֵּּךְ נַתְּלְכִּי אֶל־עַׁם אַשֵּׁר לֹא־יָדֶעַתִּ תִּמְוֹל שִׁלְשִׁוֹם:
 - יַשַּׁבֶּם יְהנֶה פָּעֲבֶךְ וּתְהִי מַשְּׂכֵּרְמֵׁךְ שְׁבֵּלָה מֵעָם יְהנָה` אֱלֹהֵי יִשְּׂרָאֵׁל אֲשֶׁר־בָּאת לַחֲסִוֹת תַּחַת־כְּנָפִיו:
 - 13 שַׁפְּחָתֵך וָאָנֹכִי לְאַ אֵהְיֵה כָּאַחַת שִׁפְּחֹתֵיך: שִׁפְּחָתֵך אָמְצָא־חֵׁן בְּעִינֵיך אֲחֹנִה כָּאַחַת שִׁפְּחֹתֵיך:
- וּאָמֶר לָה בֿעַז לְעֵת הָאָּכֶל נְּשִׁי הַלֹם וְאָכַלְהְ מִן־הַלֶּחֶם וְטָבַלְהְ פִּתֶּךְ בּחָבּי וַתְּאַכַל וַתִּשָּׁבַע וַתֹּתָר: בּחָמֵץ וַמִּשָּׁב מִצֵּד הַקּוֹצִּרִים וַיִּצִּבָּט־לָה קָלִי וַתִּאַכַל וַתִּשָּׁבַע וַתֹּתַר:

| QUESTION 2 (Continued) | | Marks | |
|------------------------|--|--|---|
| (a) | (i) | In which town did Boaz live? | 2 |
| | (ii) | What was his relationship to Naomi? | |
| | (iii) | What characteristics are attributed to Boaz in verse 1? | |
| | (iv) | Why was he able to help Ruth? | |
| (b) | How o | did Boaz greet his reapers? | 1 |
| (c) | How did Boaz welcome Ruth? (Verse 8) | | 1 |
| (d) | Name TWO ways in which he assured Ruth of his sincerity. | | 1 |
| (e) | Why did Boaz treat Ruth with such goodwill and generosity? | | 1 |
| (f) | Expla | in the phrase יְשַׁבֶּׁם יְהוָה פָּעָבֶדְ וּתְהִי מַשְּׂכֵּרְתִּדְ שְׁבֹלְה. (Verse 12) | 1 |
| (g) | | ustom of gleaning was an important part of Israelite social justice. Explain was involved. | 2 |

QUESTION 3 (8 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 18: 7-19

- ז נְיְהָי עֹבַדְיָהוּ בַּדֶּרֶדְ וְהִנֵּה אֵלֹיֶהוּ לִקְרָאתִוֹ וַיַּכַּרֵהוּ וַיִּפְּל עַל־ פָּנָיו וַיִּאמֵר הַאַּתָּה זֵה אֵדֹנִי אֵלִיֶהוּ:
 - צ וַיָּאֹמֶר לְוֹ אֲנִי לֵךְ אֱלָר לַאדֹנֶיךְ הִנֵּה אֵלְיֵהוּ:
- 9 ניָאֹמֶר מֶה חָמָאתִי כִּי־אַהָּה נֹתֵן אֶת־עַבְדְּדָּ בְּיַד־אַחְאָב לַּהְמִיתִנִי:
- 10 חַי ו יְהוֶה אֱלֹהֶׁיךּ אִם־יֶשׁ־גְּוֹי וּמַמְלָכָה` אֲשֶׁר לְא־שָׁלֵח אֲדֹנִי שָׁם` לְבַקֶּשְׁהְׁ וְאָמְרָוּ אֵיֵן וְהִשְׁבִּיע אֶת־הַמַּמְלָכָה` וְאֶת־הַגּּוֹי כֶּי לְא יִמְצְאֶכָּה:
 - יו וְעַתֶּה אַתָּר לֹבֶ אֲלִיר לַארֹנֶיך הַנָּה אַלְיֵהוּי
- ין הָיָה אָנִי ו אֵלֵך מֵאִּהָּדְ וְרֹנִח יְהנָה ו יִשְּׂאֲדְּ 'עַל אֲשֶׁר לְא־אֵדְע נּבְאתי לְהַנְיִר לְאַחְאָב וְלָא יִמְצָאֲדָ וַהַרְגָנִי וְעַבְדְּדְּ יָרֵא אֶת־יְהוָה מִנְּעַרֵי:
 - 13 הַלְּא־הָנַּד לַאַרנִי אָת אֲשֶׁר־עָשִּׁיתִי בַּהְרָג אִיזֶּבֶל אָת נְבִיאֵי יְהנָה נַאֲה אִישׁ חֲמִשִּׁים חֲמִשִּׁים אִישׁ בַּמְעָרָה נַאָרָה לָחָם נַמַיִם: נאַכַלְכָּלֵם לַחָם נַמַיִם:
 - 14 וְעַתָּה אֹמֶר לֶךְ אֱמָר לַאדֹנֶיךָ הְנֵּה אֵלְיָהוּ וַהְרָגְנִי: ס
 - 15 בַּיאָבֶר מֶלְיָּהוּ זְםי יְהוָה צְבָאוֹת אֲשֶׁר עָמַדְתִּי לְפָּנְיו כִּי הַיִּוֹם אַרָאָה אֵלֵיו:
 - 16 וַיֶּלֶךְ עֹבַרְיָהוּ לִקְרָאת אַחְאָב וַיַּגֶּר־לְוֹ וַיֵּלֶךְ אַחְאָב לִקְרָאת אֵלִיָהוּ:
 - ישׂראל: ישׂראל:
 - 18 ניֹאמֶר לְא עָכַרְתִּי' אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵׁל כִּי אִם־אַחֶּה וּבֵית אָבִיךּ בַּעֲזָבְכֶם' אֵת־מִצְוָת יְהֹּנָה וַתֵּלֶךְ אַחֲרֵי הַבְּעָלִים:
 - 19 וְעַהָּה שְׁלֵח קְבָּץ אֵלֵי אֶת־כָּל־יִשְׂרָאֵל אֶל־הַר הַכַּרְמֶל וְאֶת־נְבִיאֵי הַבַּעַל אַרְבַּע מֵאָוֹת וַחֲמִשִּׁים וּנְבִיאֵי הָאֲשֵׁרָה אַרְבַּע מֵאֹוֹת אֹכְלֵי שִׁלְחַן אִיזַבֵל:

Marks QUESTION 3 (Continued) Who was Obadiah? What in the passage indicates that he was a righteous and a 2 (a) God-fearing man? Translate the words וְהַנֶּה אֵלְיֶהוּ לִּקְרָאתוֹ. 1 (b) According to Elijah what state was the nation in and how did it come to be that 2 (c) way? (d) Elijah requested from Ahab that certain people assemble on Mount Carmel: 2 (i) Who were the people whom he summoned? What did he propose to do with them? (ii) What was the rationale for such a demonstration? (iii) Comment on the numbers of the prophets in verse 13 and elsewhere in the 1 (e) passage.

QUESTION 4 (6 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 17: 1-16

- וּ נֵיאֹמֶר אֵלְּיָהוּ הַתִּשְׁבִּי מִתּשָׁבֵּי גִלְעָד אֶל־אַחְאָב חֵי־יְהוְה אֱלֹהֵי ישָׂרָאֵל אֲשֶׁר עָכַוֶדתִּי לְפָּנְיו אִם־יִהְיֶה הַשָּׁנִים הָאֵלֶה מַל וּמְשֶׁר כֵּי אִם־לְפִּי דְבָרִי: ס
 - 2 וַיְהָי דְבַר־יְהוָה אֵלֶיו לֵאּמְוֹר:
- ז בַּרְית אֲשֶׁר עַל־בְּגֵי הַיַּרְהֵן: בּיַרְהֵן: בּיַרְהֵן: בּיַרְהֵן:
 - יַם: מַהַנַּחַל תִּשְׁתֶּה וְאֶת־הָעֹרְבִים צוּיִתִי לְכַלְכֶּלְדֶּ שְׁם:
- נוֹעֶלֶךְ וַיַּעַשׁ כִּדְבַר יְהוָה וַיִּּעֶב וְיֵּשֶׁב בְּנַחַל כְּלִית אֲשֶׁר עַל־פְּגֵי הַיַּרְהִן:
 - הַלֶּרֶם וּבָשֶּׁר בַּבֶּקֶר וְלֶּחֶם וּבָשֶׂר בַּבּּקֶר וְלֶחֶם וּבָשֶּׂר בַּעֶּרֶב וּבְשֶּׁר בַּעֶּרֶב וּבְשֶּׁר בַּעָּרֶב וּמִן־הַנַּחַל יִשִּׁתֵּה:
 - ס בַּאָרֶץ: ס בַּיְהָנִ מָאָם נַיִּיבַשׁ הַנָּחַל בָּי לְא־הָיָה גָשֶׁם בָּאָרֶץ: ס
 - נִיהֵי דַבַּר־יִהנָה אֵלֵיו לֵאמִר:
 - פּ לַכַּלְכַּלֶּך:
 פַּלְכַלֶּהָ לְכַלְכַּלֶּך:
 - 10 נַיֶּלֶם ו נַיֵּלֶךְ צָרְפַּׁתָה נִיָּבֹא' אֶל־פֶּתַח הָעִּיר וְהִנֵּה־שָׁם אִשְׁה אַלְמָנֶה בְּכְלִי וָאָשָׁת עֵצִים נַיִּקְרֶא אֵלֶיֹהְ נַיֹּאֹמֵר קְחִי־נָא לְיִ מְעַט־ מָיִם בַּכְלִי וָאָשָׁתֵּה:
 - 11 וַמֶּלֶדְ לָקַחַת וַיִּקְרָא אֵלֶיהָ וַיּאֹמַר לְקְחִי־נָא לֶי פַּת־לֶחֶם בְּיָבְדְּ:
- וּמְשַמֶר חַי־יְהוָה אֱלֹהֶיּךּ אִם־יֶשׁ־לֵי מָעוֹג כִּי אִם־מְלָא כַף־קֶּמַח בַּבַּׁד וּמְעַמ־שֶׁמֶן בַּצַּפָּחַת וְהְנָנִי מְלְשֶׁשֶׁת שְׁנֵיִם עֵצִים וּכָאתי וַעֲשִּׁיתִיֹהוּ לִי וּלְבנֹי וַאָּכֵלנהוּ וַמַתנוּ:
- ני אַבֶּר אָבֶיהָ אַלִּיָּהוּ אַל־תִּירְאִׁי בִּאִי עֲשִּׁי כִּרְבָרֵךְ אַדְּ עֲשִׁי־לִּי בְּאָשְׁם עַנָּה קִנְהוּ אַלִּיהוּ אַל־תִּירְאִי בְּאַחַרנָה: ס
 - 14 כָּי כֹה אָבַּר יְהֹנָה אֶלוֹהֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל כַּד הַכֶּלְמַח לָא תִכְלָּה וְצַפַּחַת הַשָּׁמֵן לָא תַחָסֶר עַד יְוֹם חִתֵּן יִהוָה גַּשֵּׁם עַל־פָּגֵי הָאַדְּמָה:
 - יביתה יביתה נוֹמְעַשֶּׁה פִּדְבַּר אֵלֹיָהוּ וַהְּאַכַל הוּא וָהָוּא וּבִיתָה יָבִים:
 - 16 בַּר הַגָּר אָלִיָּהוּ: הַבֶּר בְּיַד אַלִּיָהוּ:

Marks QUESTION 4 (Continued) Explain Elijah's prophecy that there would be neither dew nor rain in the 1 (a) kingdom. Explain the words בְּלְבִּוֹה וְנִסְתֵּן in God's instruction to Elijah in verse 3. 1 (b) Why was Elijah instructed a second time by God to change his place of abode? 1 (c) To which place was he sent? What did Elijah request of the widow whom he met? What was the significance 2 (d) of these requests? Discuss the miracle associated with the מְעַמ־שֶׁל and הֹבֶרְ־כֶּלִמוֹם and בַּרְּ-כֶּלִמוֹם. 1 (e)

Marks

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

Exodus 16: 1-10

- וּ נִיִּסְעוּ מֵאֵילָם נַיָּבֹאוּ כָּל־עֲדַת בְּנֵי־יִשְׂרָאֵל אֶל־מִדְבַּר־סִין אֲשֶׁר בִּין־אֵילָם וּבֵין סִינֵי בַּחֲמִשָּׁה עָשֶׂר יוֹם לַחְדֶשׁ הַשֵּׁנִי לְצֵאתֶם מַאֵרֵץ מִצְרֵים:
 - יַבְּקִרְ בְּנִי־יִשְׂרָאֵל עַל־מֹשֶׁה וְעַל־אַהְרֹן בַּמִּדְבָּר:
- יַ יִּאֹמְרֹוּ אֲבֹהֶם בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵׁל מִי־יִמֵּן מוּתֵנוּ בְיַד־יְהוָה` בְּאֶבֵץ מִצְרִים בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל מִי־יִמֵּן מוּתֵנוּ בְיַד־יְהוֹצֵאתֶם אֹתָנוּ בְּשָׁבְע כִּי־הוֹצֵאתֶם אֹתָנוּ לְשֶׁבַע כִּי־הוֹצֵאתֶם אֹתָנוּ אַל־המִדבּר הזּה להמית את־כּל-הקהל הזה בּרעב: ס
- ַיַּאמֶר יְהוָה' אֶל־מֹשֶׁה הְנִנִי מַמְמִיר לָכֶם לֶחֶם מִן־הַשְּׁמָיִם וְיָצָׁא הַנְיִם וְיָצָא הָעָם וְלָהְטוּ הַבַּר־יִוֹם בִּיוֹמֹוּ לִמַעַן אַנַסֵנוּ הַיֵלֵךְ בִּתוֹרָתִי אִם־לְא:
 - יַ וְהָיָה' בַּיִּוֹם הַשִּׁשִּׁי וְהַכִּינוּ אָת אֲשֶׁר־יָבִיאוּ וְהָיָה מִשְׁנֶּה עַל אַ אֲשֶׁר־יִלִּקְמָוּ יִוֹם ו יִוֹם: ס אַשֵּׁר־יִלִּקְמָוּ יִוֹם ו יִוֹם: ס
 - הוציא אַתכם מַאַרץ מִצְרֵים: הוציא אַתכם מַאַרץ מִצְרֵים:
- יבֹקר וּרְאִיתֶם' אֶת־כְּבְוֹד יְהֹוָה בְּשָׁמְעוֹ אֶת־תְּלֻנֹּתֵיכֶם עַל־יְהוָה וְנַחְנוּ בֹאה כּי תלונוּ עלינוּ:
 - צוֹיִאֹמֶר מֹשֶׁה בְּתַת יְהוָה לָכֶם בְּעֻׁרֵב בְּשָׂר לֵאֲכֹל וְלֻחֶם בַּבּּמֶר׳ לִשְׁבֹע בִשְׁלִע יְהוָה אָת־תְּלַנְּתִיכֶם אֲשֶׁר־אַתֶּם מַלִּינִם עָלֵיו וְנַחָנוּ מַה לֹא־עַלֵינוּ תִלְנֹתִיכֵם כֵּי עַל־יִהוָה:
 - و זַיָּאֹמֶר מֹשֶׁה ֹ אֱל־אַהְרֹן אֱמֹר אֱל־כָּל־עֲדַת ֹ בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל מְרְבִּוּ לִפְנֵי יְהנֶה כִּי שָׁמַע אֵת חְּלֻנֹּתִיכֶם:
 - וֹנְיהִי כְּבַבֶּר אַהַרֹן אֶל־כְּל־עֲדַת בְּנֵי־יִשְׂרָאֵל וַיִּפְנָוּ אֶל־הַמִּדְבָּּר וְהָנָה כָּבִוֹד יִהֹנָה נָרְאָה בֵּעַנַן:

| QUE | STION | 5 (Continued) | Marks |
|-----|--------------|--|-------|
| (a) | (i) | When did the Children of Israel arrive at the Wilderness of Sin? | 2 |
| | (ii) | Why is the specific day mentioned? | |
| (b) | (i) | What were the reasons for the discontent with Moses's leadership? Which words in the passage support the view that the feeling was widespread and intense? | |
| | (ii) | Translate the words על־מֹשֶה וְעַל־אַהַרֹן in verse 2. | |
| (c) | What of Isra | were the tangible signs that the Lord had heard the prayers of the Children el? | 1 |
| (d) | Transl | ate the following words and give the root and binyan of part (iii) | 2 |
| | (i) | וַיִּלְּוֹנוּ (verse 2) | |
| | (ii) | מִשְׂנֶה (verse 5) | |
| | (iii) | יר (verse 4). | |
| (e) | (i) | How was the manna to be collected by the people? | 3 |
| | (ii) | What specific arrangement was made for the Sabbath? | |
| | (iii) | What indications are there elsewhere in the chapter about the properties of manna? | |
| (f) | Explai | n the sentence בָּבֶּקר' לִשְׂבֵּע בַּבָּקר' לְשְׂבֵּע. (Verse 8) | 1 |

SECTION II—TANAKH: EXTENSIVE STUDY SEEN ENGLISH TEXTS

(40 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

QUESTION 6 (11 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 22: 46-54

- ⁴⁶ As for the other events of Jehoshaphat's reign, and the valor he displayed in battle they are recorded in the annals of the kings of Judah.
- ⁴⁷ He also stamped out the remaining male prostitutes who had survived in the land from the time of his father Asa.
 - ⁴⁸ There was no king in Edom; a Viceroy acted as king.
- ⁴⁹ Jehoshaphat constructed Tarshish ships to sail to Ophir for gold, but he did not sail because the ships were wrecked at Ezion Geber.
- ⁵⁰ Then Ahaziah, son of Ahab, proposed to Jehoshaphat, "Let my servants sail on the ships with your servants" but Jehoshaphat would not agree.
- ⁵¹ Jehoshaphat slept with his fathers and was buried with them in the city of David his father. And Jehoram his son succeeded him as king.
- ⁵² [Meanwhile] Ahaziah son of Ahab had become king of Israel in Samaria in the seventeenth year of Jehoshaphat king of Judah, and he reigned over Israel two years.
- ⁵³ He did what was displeasing to the LORD, following in the footsteps of his father and mother and in those of Jeroboam son of Nebat, who had caused Israel to sin.
- ⁵⁴ He worshiped Baal and bowed down to him; he vexed the LORD, the God of Israel, just as his father had done.

| QUE | QUESTION 6 (Continued) | |
|-----|--|---|
| (a) | How do we know that the information given in the book of Kings about Jehoshaphat is inadequate? | 2 |
| (b) | How were the religious attitudes of Jehoshaphat more evident than those of his father? | 1 |
| (c) | (i) Why was there no King in Edom? (Verse 48)(ii) What external sources are there that illuminate this verse? | 3 |
| (d) | What is known about Judaean trading activities in the reign of Jehoshaphat? Do not restrict your answer to the information supplied in this passage. | 2 |
| (e) | Explain the form of the information given in verses 53–54. Pay special attention to the information about Jeroboam. | 1 |
| (f) | Who was the mother of Ahaziah? | 2 |

QUESTION 7 (7 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

Exodus 2: 5–15

- ⁵ The daughter of Pharaoh came down to bathe in the Nile, while her maidens walked along the Nile. She spied the basket among the reeds and sent her slave girl to fetch it.
- ⁶ When she opened it she saw that it was a child, a boy, crying. She took pity on it and said, "This must be a Hebrew child".
- ⁷ Then his sister said to Pharaoh's daughter, "Shall I go and get you a Hebrew nurse to suckle the child for you?"
- ⁸ And Pharaoh's daughter answered "Yes". So the girl went and called the child's mother.
- ⁹ And Pharaoh's daughter said to her, "Take this child and nurse it for me, and I will pay your wages." So the woman took the child and nursed it.
- ¹⁰ When the child grew up, she brought him to Pharaoh's daughter who made him her son. She named him Moses, explaining "I drew him out of the water."
- Some time after that when Moses had grown up, he went out to his kinsfolk and witnessed their labours. He saw an Egyptian beating a Hebrew, one of his kinsmen.
- ¹² He turned this way and that and seeing no one about, he struck down the Egyptian and hid him in the sand.
- 13 The next day when he he went out he found two Hebrews fighting. So he said to the offender, "Why do you strike your fellow?"
- ¹⁴ He retorted, "Who made you chief and ruler over us? Do you mean to kill me as you killed the Egyptian?" Moses was frightened and thought, "Then the matter is known".
- ¹⁵ When Pharaoh learned of the matter he sought to kill Moses, but Moses fled from Pharaoh. He arrived in the land of Midian, and sat down beside a well.

| QUE | UESTION 7 (Continued) | | Marks |
|-----|---|--|-------|
| (a) | What a bask | were the circumstances in Egypt which made it necessary to hide a child in et? | 2 |
| (b) | What arguments are used by commentators to support the view that it was ordained by God that Moses should be raised as the son of Pharaoh's daughter? | | 1 |
| (c) | What | is known about the two men whom Moses saw fighting together? | 1 |
| (d) | (i) | Why was Moses forced to run away? | 2 |
| | (ii) | Where did he go? | |
| (e) | The Pl | naraoh's proper name is never stated. Suggest the probable name. | 1 |

QUESTION 8 (11 marks)

Read the passage below, then answer the questions on the following page.

Exodus 4: 10-21

- ¹⁰ But Moses said to the LORD, "Please, O Lord, I have never been a man of words, either in times past or now that You have spoken to Your servant. I am slow of speech and slow of tongue."
- ¹¹ The LORD said to him, "Who gives man speech? Who makes him deaf or dumb, seeing or blind? Is it not I, the LORD?
- 12 Now go; I will be with you as you speak and will instruct you what to say."
- $^{\rm 13}$ But he said, "Please, O Lord, please make someone else Your agent."
- ¹⁴ The Lord became angry with Moses and He said, "There is your brother, Aaron the Levite? He, I know speaks well. Even now he is setting out to meet you, and he will be happy to see you.
- ¹⁵ You shall speak to him and put the words in his mouth; I will be with you and with him as you speak and will tell both of you what to do.
- ¹⁶ He will speak to the people for you. Thus he shall serve as your spokesman, with you playing the role of God to him.
- $^{17}\,$ And take with you this rod with which you shall perform the signs."
- ¹⁸ Moses went back to Jether, his father-in-law and said to him, "Let me go back to my kinsmen in Egypt and see how they are faring."
 - ^{18b} Jethro said, to Moses "Go in peace."
- ¹⁹ Now the Lord said to Moses in Midian, "Go back to Egypt, for all the men who wanted to kill you are dead."
- ²⁰ So Moses took his wife and sons, put them on an ass and went back to Egypt. And he took the rod of God with him.
- ²¹ The Lord said to Moses, "When you return to Egypt, see that you perform before Pharaoh all the marvels that I have put within your power. I, however, will stiffen his heart so that he will not let the people go."

| QUESTION 8 (Continued) | | Marks |
|------------------------|--|-------|
| (a) | Why was Moses apologetic about being slow of speech? | |
| (b) | (i) Explain God's response to his plea. | 2 |
| | (ii) How did God propose to help Moses? | |
| (c) | What kindled the Divine anger? | 1 |
| (d) | What role was planned for Aaron? | 1 |
| (e) | What prompted Moses to seek Jethro's permission to leave Egypt? | 2 |
| (f) | What assurance was Moses given before returning to Egypt? | 1 |
| (g) | Draw a rough sketch map showing the location of Midian in relationship to the Nile Valley. | 2 |

QUESTION 9 (11 marks)

Marks

Read the passage below, then answer the questions that follow.

Exodus 7 1-10

- ¹ Then the LORD replied to Moses, "See, I place you in the role of God to Pharaoh, with your brother Aaron as your prophet.
- ² You shall repeat all I command you, and your brother Aaron shall speak to Pharaoh to let the Israelites depart from his land.
- ³ But I will harden Pharaoh's heart, that I may multiply my signs and marvels in the land of Egypt,
- ⁴ When Pharaoh does not heed you I will lay My hand upon Egypt and deliver My ranks, my people the Israelites, from the land of Egypt with extraordinary chastisements.
- ⁵ And the Egyptians will know that I am the LORD when I stretch out My hand over Egypt and bring the Israelites out of their midst."
- 6 This Moses and Aaron did, as the LORD commanded them, so they did.
- ⁷ Moses was eighty years old and Aaron eighty-three when they made their demand on Pharaoh.
 - ⁸ The LORD said to Moses and Aaron,
- ⁹ "When Pharaoh speaks to you and says, 'Produce your marvel' you shall say to Aaron, 'Take your rod and cast it down before Pharaoh.' It will turn into a serpent."
- ¹⁰ So Moses and Aaron came before Pharaoh and did just as the LORD had commanded. Aaron cast down his rod in the presence of Pharaoh and his courtiers, and it became a serpent.
- (a) What explanations are given for God's words to Moses in verse 1? 2 2 (b) What does the word 'prophet' imply about Aaron's role? 2 Suggest reasons for God's hardening of Pharaoh's heart. (c) What is the significance of mentioning the age of Moses and Aaron? (Verse 7) (d) 1 What significance does the serpent have in connection with Egypt? 2 (e) What was the effect of the first marvel that Moses and Aaron produced? 2 (f)

SECTION III—CANON

Marks

(15 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

| QUI | ESTIO | N 10 (12 marks) | |
|-----|--|---|---|
| (a) | Give the Hebrew names of the first and second books of the Torah and explain the derivation of their Hebrew names. | | 2 |
| (b) | (i) | How many books of the Tanakh are usually described as megillot? | 4 |
| | (ii) | Name them and state on which religious occasion each of the <i>megillot</i> is read. | |
| | (iii) | Choose one of the occasions and describe the customs associated with the reading of the <i>megillah</i> . | |
| (c) | Name | the TWO books of the Torah in which the Decalogue appears. | 2 |
| (d) | In which division of the Tanakh would you find each of the following books. | | 4 |
| | (i) | דברי הימים | |
| | (ii) | במדבר | |
| | (iii) | ישׁעיהו | |
| | (iv) | עבווס | |
| | | | |

QUESTION 11 (3 marks)

When, and in what circumstances, did the Sages agree upon a Canon?

3

End of paper

BLANK PAC